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Peg Arguimbau, Chairperson, Linda Orel, Stephen Cremer and Alan Westman   were the members present.  Elizabeth McGrath arrived at 8:30pm. Keevin Geller was absent.  The Conservation Administrator, Greg Meister, was also present.

7:45pm Hearing Continuance

Paving of an 18 ft roadway within existing Right-of-Way of Everett Street,

including replacement of existing culvert crossing

Moosehill Development Corp., 232-264 Norwood Street

Representing the applicant was Jeff Kane of L.A.L. Engineering Group. He discussed questions asked from Conservation Commission members from prior meeting. 
With respect to shifting the roadway near the cul de sac, in order to comply with the Town regulations, they will be unable to do.  Developer is currently in the process of performing tree survey.  Arguimbau expressed that the concern was getting the road out of the 100 foot buffer which could be accomplished with moving the curb and not so much of relocating the roadway.  Developer will continue to look into.

Deed Restriction – The lot the Commission was looking for a deed restriction on is under agreement. There is another 2 acre parcel, and once septic, thermal wells, etc…. are located, will then be able to see any impacts on the buffer.  Developer will address this at a later date.  The concern by Commission is not necessarily today, but 25 years down the line.  Perhaps new owner of the property might be interested in a possible deed restriction.

Scenic road.  The application has been filed by the owner.  The developer is handcuffed by Planning Board regulations.  A public notice has been placed and there will be a hearing at the end of the month.  The trees are in the right of way, and on property owned by developer.  The trees have been marked. Impervious materials will be used for the roadway.

Drainage calcs. - The Planning Board has approved.  Conservation is having draining calcs reviewed by an independent reviewer and should be completed shortly.
Kate Connolly of Murtha, representing Mass Audubon.  Kate would be interested in attending the peer review of the drainage calcs when meeting is scheduled.

Motion: to continue hearing to August 7.
Cremer, Westman 4-0-0

8:00 Lake Update 
Cliff Towner came in to speak with the Commission as their representative, and not as a member of the Lake Management Committee. 
Towner noted that there used to be an an abundance of Crayfish in the lake, but over the past couple of years, he has really not seen any.  The same is true with small fishes.  He has been searching, but has not seen either crayfish, or any small fish.  There is currently thousands of dead pond mussels which is most likely do to the food shortage (small fish).  There are also thousands of dead clams.
The water of the Lake is crystal clear.  At this time of year, the water should be greenish in color. The average temperature of the lake is 85 degrees.  At that temperature there should be algae growth.  The visibility of the Lake is probably about 12 feet.

The Lake is full of spring water.  There was not enough water last winter, and with the very cold weather, there were no holes in the ice, except for a few Shallow spots where you could see the springs through the ice.
Current situation at the Lake.  The Lake has been lowered due to the mandate issued by Natural Heritage so that the Fanwart could be treated.  About half of the water requested by US Fish and Wildlife has been let out.  The Lake however continues to drop.  If the gate were no longer lowered, everything would have drained downstream.

The Lake is down 19 inches and continues to drop.  The recent rains have had no affect on the lake. The vegetation absorbs whatever water goes into the wetlands.

According to Towner, the Town is running out of water.  This has happened over a period of time.  There used to be quite a bit of wetlands surrounding the Lake. Now, much of the land is lush green forest.  The wetlands behind Beach Street and Temple Adath have been lost.  Towner feels that the Lake is hurting.  There is no algae, no plankton and for the past two years fish are being lost.  He does not feel that things are getting better.

Towner has received several calls about the Lake being low.  According to Towner, the Lake can not be managed if there is no water to work with.  Unless there is an exemption from US Fish and Wildlife there could be problems.  There is only one more board available for removal, after which there will be nothing more to remove.  There used to be plenty of water.  Over the years, it has gotten worse.

Towner believes that it is a combination of timing.   In order to treat Fanwart, the Lake needed to be lowered.  All the streams are now dried up.  There used to be 11 streams feeding into the Lake.  Now there is one.  No nutrients are getting into the Lake.  The Lake is not sterile, but it is not in good shape.

Towner was at the Lake the other day and saw two power boats with 125 horsepower motors in the water.  This does not help the lake, as the motors blow up dirt from the bottom.

Towner was not at the meeting to blame anyone for the condition of the Lake.  He does not believe the condition is anyone’s fault; he just wanted to update the Commission on the condition of the Lake.

8:15pm Notice of Intent
Site work and limited grading.

Joshua Brandt, 20 Lexington Way, (formerly Mont Fern Street)

Before the hearing began Arguimbau asked how/why the name change of the street.  The applicant explained that Mont Fern connects from Edgehill Road.  For people to get to Mont Fern it was very confusing.  When address was plugged into GPS, folks would be taken to the other end of the road.  Applicant does not know who made the decision to change the street name but in his opinion the name change will eliminate confusion.
Proposed home sits outside of the 100 foot buffer zone.  The homeowner is sensitive to the wetlands and is trying to minimize work performed within the buffer area. Two 12 inch diameter deck supports will lie within the buffer.  Homeowner is proposing to clear trees for rough drainage.  There will be two drains for discharging of roof water within buffer zone.  The drains will be underground.  Conservation member inquired if the drain could be above ground? Representative for the homeowner had not considered that the drain could be above ground as he had never seen that before.  Also, looking at the drain would not be very attractive to the homeowner.

One of the drainage pipes will run approximately 20 feet into the buffer zone, while the other will run approximately 50 feet into the buffer.  Discharge will be into the ground.  A drywell is not appropriate for that area and would not recommend as the groundwater is high in that area.

There will be a lower level finished basement.  Commission member inquired what has been cleared from the lot.  At this point, clearing has only occurred outside of the buffer zone.  There are 3 to 4 large trees within the buffer zone that will be retained.  Would like to retain more, however, due to grading requirements, more trees than would prefer will need to be removed.  The lot area is wooded and trees will be removed all the way to the 50 foot buffer. Commission member thought that was excessive. Representative explained that removal of trees had to do with elevation level of the home (finished basement).  Representative has agreed to look into limiting grading/tree removal.
A lawn will not be planted.  The homeowner will allow for natural vegetation to grow back.  Removal of trees is not about permanently removing vegetation, but rather for drainage/grading.  Representative will look into minimizing the removal of trees. 

Arguimbau would like to be shown what the deck will look like from a cross section.
A DEP number for the project has not yet been received.  Hearing will continue to August 7th.  Additional requested information will be provided by the applicant.

Meister will meet with the Superintendent of the project to determine what trees, if any, can remain.  No work can be performed with in the buffer zone until meeting has been closed.
Motion: Continuation of this hearing to Meeting on August 7th at 8pm.
Westman, Cremer  4-0-0

8:30 Request for Determination of Applicablity

Removal and re-construction of an existing deck

107 Beach Street, Laurence & Rena Wohl
American Engineering representing the applicant. The applicant would like to remove stairs leading to the existing enclosed porch and replace with a deck. Some shrubs will be removed.  Home is located across the street from a wetland area.  Zoning board has approved the project.
Motion: To issue a negative determination with conditions per plan and to make sure that water can seep through deck.  Impervious material should be placed beneath the deck.  Cremer, Orel 4-0-0

Warrants passed around for signatures.

8:45pm, Eric Hooper Superintendent of DPW and Peter O’Cain, Town Engineer, GZA Consultant – Hammershop Pond Discussion
GZA was performing dam inspection.  During the inspection it was noted that the dam was in danger of collapsing. It was noted that the stop log in the spill way had been displaced and that the bottoms of the support stanchions were rotting out.  They recommended to the DPW that the water level in the dam be lowered.  O’Cain spoke with Meister and informed him that he would be lowering the dam.

To date, the pond has not been emptied to the level recommended by GZA. There was concern about emptying the pond and O’Cain preferred to wait until discussion with the Commission.
About ten years ago, the dam boards rotted out and needed to be replaced. The pond level was dropped at that time.

The plan moving forward, as presented by Hooper:  There are two approaches.  1) Breach the dam and file necessary permits and go through process. 2) Reconstruct the dam to meet dam safety requirements.  He is not vested in either approach.  He will need to present to Capital Outlay and Town meeting and he will be recommending the least expensive approach.

The issue with the dam goes beyond removal of the boards at the spillway.  There is presence of mature trees along the embankment which is not safe.  Removal of trees may not be an easy fix, especially when there is a need to not only remove the tree, but the stump and roots as well.  
Hooper will look at both approaches from the point of view of infrastructure, for which his department is responsible for.   There will be a need for studies and Modeling on both approaches in order to determine the best way for the Town to proceed. There is no statutory requirement to remove the dam in order to consider it breached.  Portions of the dam may be left for cost or historic purposes. 

An Environmental bond will be coming out in two weeks and there may be funds available. GZA can put together paperwork seeking money for dam repair and perhaps there may be some State money available.  

Project will not be ready for Fall Town Meeting.  More likely will be ready for the Spring Town Meeting. 

Meister asked if the project could be broken down into phases.  It is the recommendation of GZA that it not be done in phases due to overall costs.
O’Cain will video the dam and post on dropbox for Commission members to view.  O’Cain will notify the Commission when there is additional information and set up a time to meet with the Commission.
Approval of meeting minutes will be done at next meeting.

Board of Selectman (BOS) Memo: A Memo was received from the Chair of the (BOS).  Conservation, Rec Advisory and Lake Management were all cc’d.  The memo was to remind the various committees of the BOS meeting on Tuesday, August 5 to discuss the lake. 
BOS Letter to Pat Huckery of US Fish & Wildlife (USF&W).  The BOS sent a letter to Huckery requesting her to come to a meeting to discuss her recent letter regarding the boat launch fees. The Board would also like to discuss what can be done at the Lake and hopefully come to an agreement with the USF&W. 
The next Conservation Committee meeting will be on August 7th.
Meeting adjourned at approximately 9.16pm
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